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Exhibit 2 of the Commission Staff Audit Report dated January 3, 2025.! Also, there is no
reconciliation in the Staff Report under staff analysis section for Issue 5 that explains the
differences between them. The table below illustrates the unexplained differences.

Per Utility Amounts Per Utility Amounts
Capital Components Audit Exhibit 2 Staff Report Sch. No. 2
Long-Term Debt $27,043 $15,275
Paid-in-Capital 8,298 -
Retained Earnings (77,197) -
Common Equity - 28,009
Customer Deposits - 1,644
Total Capital ($41,856) $44,928

Second, the Commission’s practice to set a utility’s negative common equity to zero.
Common equity includes common stock, retained earnings and additional paid-in capital. For
Audit Finding 3, the staff auditors do not adequately explain the deviation from practice and why
only the retained earnings component of common equity to zero. According to the Audit Report,
the Utility has paid-in-capital of $8,298 and a negative retained earnings amount of $77,197 which
equates to a negative common equity balance of $68,899. This entire common equity balance
should be reset to $0.

Given the material amount of the negative retained earnings portion of common equity, the
OPC believes the Utility’s common equity including all applicable common stock, retained
earnings, and additional paid-in capital would equate to a negative balance not the positive per
Utility balance of $28,009 nor the Staff balance of $51,128 portrayed in Schedule No. 2 of the
Staff Report. The Commission does not have an established policy or practice of giving a utility a
return on non-existent equity (the components of which include all the aforementioned accounts).

Based on the above and without further justification or support for the resulting positive
common equity balance for capital structure purposes in the Staff Report, the 8.20% recommended
overall cost of capital is significantly overstated because the common equity was not set to zero.
The result equates to an excess of 228 basis points in the weighted cost of capital (WACC). The

! Also, the OPC would note that not all of the per Utility NOI component amounts in Schedule No. 3 tie or match the
per Utility NOI component amounts reflected on Exhibit 3 of the Commission Staff Audit Report dated January 3,
2025. However, the OPC would that the per Utility rate base component amounts in Schedule No. 1 of the Staff
Report do tie or match to the per Utility rate component amounts reflected on Exhibit 1 of the Commission Staff
Audit Report.







